Town of Maxton

Board of Commissioners Meeting

July 11, 2006    6:30 PM
Present:  Mayor Lillie McKoy, Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin,

Commissioner Gladys Dean, Commissioner Pat Hamer, Commissioner Ray Oxendine,

Manager Eric Pearson, Clerk Terry Gallman

Mayor McKoy called the meeting to order at 6:42

The Invocation was given by Commissioner Gladys Dean.

Work Session
DVD of July 3, 2006 celebration

Rev. Johnson will produce the DVD for $5 or the DVD in Printed case for $7 on demand.  We will sell DVDs in printed case for $12; taking orders at the Library, Museum and the Website.  Re. Johnson will supply a written bill for services and agree on the price stated.  The T-shirts and DVD will be sold as a package for $20.

Trust in the Manager’s office
Manager Pearson brought this back up for discussion to make sure that there is not a problem with the commissioners trusting his integrity.  He wants to build a perception of confidence and trust.  Commissioner Oxendine asked what had happened to make Manager Pearson doubt that trust.  Mr. Pearson mentioned that there were general comments about his and other staff’s performance. The Mayor encouraged the manager and commissioners to talk plainly and call it like it is.  

MHA Cal-de-sacs

The town proposed to turn over the cal-de-sacs to the Maxton Housing Authority so that they would be privately owned and therefore could be controlled by police.  Citizens causing trouble can not be removed from public areas.  MHA did not accept our proposal.  Mayor pro Tem McLaurin expressed that they did not want to be responsible for the upkeep of the street in the future.  Manager Pearson asked if we should continue to pursue this project.  Commissioner Oxendine stated that the Town should pursue the safest situation and one that gives the law enforcement the most leverage.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin stated that if the MHA did not agree to this proposal, we could not make it happen.  Commissioner Dean asked if a housing authority can enter into a contractual agreement in the name of the town. Attorney Hunt explained that the MHA can enter into a contract that has to do with the Housing Authority.   The commissioners would appreciate monthly reports from all Town Boards and committees.
Landscape Contract
Mr. Womack has the landscaping contract, but it will end in September.  Should we re-negotiate with Mr. Womack or ask for bids again?  Bids should include a plant allowance.  The engraved bricks in the park behind town Hall need to be washed and one of the beds is dying because the sprinkler does not reach it.  Should we consider a tank truck with town employees watering around town? 

Commissioner Oxendine reminded DOT mows the cloverleaf, Town needs to keep up the ramp area since it is an entrance into town; it has become an eyesore.
Regular Meeting

Mayor McKoy called to order at 7:42 pm
Commissioner Hamer gave the Invocation.

Mayor McKoy welcomed the citizens and thanked and praised the Festival committee for the July 3rd STEP celebration claiming a Great Success!  She especially thanked Commissioner Dean for chairing the committee and leading the event efforts.  Commissioner Dean applauded Darrell Smith for the stage that was built and used for the event.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin acknowledged the public works department for having the park in beautiful condition.  This was a success because so many people worked together!
Consent Agenda
Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to approve the minutes of June 13, 2006 and June 30, 2006 with the correction attached and the Tax Adjustments.  Commissioner Dean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Old Business

Robeson County Community Development Center owns land that is needed to bury the overhead lines for the Wilmington Street portion of the Downtown Beautification project.  Manager Pearson has been discussing this with Ms. Fernandez asking for RCCDC to give the right of way, sell or trade this piece of property on the west side of the Carrie Hester Funeral Home. RCCDC is interested in selling this property, but have not offered a price yet.  Manager Pearson suggested a maximum price of $5,000 for the 100’ wide lot.  Commissioner Dean made a motion that the Board of Commissioners authorize Manager Pearson to negotiate a purchase price for the piece of property west of the Carrie Hester Funeral Home not to exceed $5,000.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Sam McGirt is one of the heirs that also owns property where a right-of-way is needed for lines for the Downtown Beautification Project.  Mr. McGirt is willing to trade an easement so that McGirt Plumbing has legal access from Graham Street to McGirt’s Plumbing.  This doesn’t change anything; for loading and unloading is already done from that direction – but this would confirm the right to the access.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion that Manager Pearson be authorized to accept Mr. McGirt’s offer to trade easement for easement.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
East Maxton Annexation

Commissioner Dean made a motion to table the East Maxton annexation studies indefinitely.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  The vote was unanimous.

Veronica Hines Ban

Manager Pearson suggested that the ban placed on Veronica Hines from the Maxton Resource Center during the April Meeting be lifted.  Commissioner Dean made a motion to lift the ban on Ms. Veronica Hines from the Resource Center.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Four County Lease

Mr. Greene has written asking for a negotiation of the rental rates at the Resource Center for the office space used by Four County Community Services.  The renewal rate approved is $417 per month for the office space now used.  Four County has countered with an offer of $275 per month and unlimited grant writing for the Town.  They provide this service to other towns.  We would need to give them some direction on grants to research and write for the Town of Maxton.  This could move the strategic plan and the NC STEP program forward for the Town.  Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to approve a one year lease with Four County Community Services for $275 per month with grant writing services.  Commissioner Dean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.  
Commissioner Dean made a motion that a committee be appointed to suggest and give direction for the grant writing.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The committee will consist of Mayor McKoy,  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin, and Commissioners Hamer and Dean. 

Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to add to Old Business Item 6. The Restaurant Equipment for the Freight Building and Item 7. Ordinance 2006-07-02 Demolish or repair the Burns Garage.  Commissioner Hamer seconded. The vote was unanimous.

Restaurant Equipment for Freight Building

BB&T quotes the original cost of the equipment was over $30,000, but the appraisal today is $12,000 to $15,000.  They offered to sell the equipment to the Town of Maxton for $10,000.  Manager Pearson requested authority to negotiate for the restaurant equipment, with a maximum price of $10,000.  Commissioner Hamer suggested that someone in the restaurant business look at the equipment to advise him on the offer.    Commissioner Dean asked what equipment was included. Chief McDowell answered that there were stoves, refrigerator, bar freezer, upright freezer, and icemaker.  Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to authorize Manager Pearson to negotiate and purchase the restaurant with the limit of $10,000 with someone in the business looking at the equipment.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  Attorney Hunt reminded Mr. Pearson to be sure that BB&T has clear title to the equipment.  The vote was unanimous.
Ordinance 2006-07-02  Repair or Demolish the Burns Garage

Staff has been working for over a year to get this property improved.  This building is not sealed and qualifies as a nuisance. This will be turned over to our code enforcement officer, Felecia Locklear, but this ordinance is to give some strength to getting this property repaired.  Commissioner Dean asked if the tax payments were up to date?  Commissioner Oxendine made a motion that Ordianance 2006-07-02 be adopted ordering demolition or repairs to the Burns garage.  Commissioner Dean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
